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From the chairman 
Hi All, 

Hope you have been keeping well ï I'm pleased to say that the Store is back to 
3 days a week opening Tuesdays, Thursdays and Saturdays, 10.00am to 
12.30pm. -  also Club Meetings which are now back to the first Friday 
afternoon of every month (see full details on page 3). ï although, unfortunately 
no shows have been planned for this year. 

You will notice in this newsletter that there are quite a few new contributors who answered the call to write 
an article and we hope you enjoy reading them. With my Editor's hat on ï my thanks to all those members 
who sent in articles ï and, if we haven't had space to use them all this time, they will be kept for inclusion 
next time. 

Also back this year is our annual Plant Sale on Sunday, 8th May (see advert below) and, if you would like to 
sell your surplus plants, please ring me asap on 07 572 360 795 or David 01702 527456 to reserve a table. 

Enjoy your gardens and allotments and hope you all have a good growing year.          Colin Andrews 

UPDATE FROM THE STORE  
Since the last newsletter the shop has gone from just ticking over during the miserable months 
of November and December to becoming a bit more active in January, to becoming 
absolutely frantic as soon as the 'spuds' and summer bulbs and onions came in in about late 
January. 

As usually happens at about the same time every year, the jungle drums around Rayleigh 
started banging as soon as I whispered that we had received a delivery of our vegetables and 
Summer bulbs. So much so in fact that I have had to draft in another couple of volunteers to 
help us cope with the rush! 

This is not a bad thing as it has been great seeing old (and not-so-old) faces again after a 
period where we couldn't get out and about so much. During that period Ann and myself 
had the chance to 'do up ' the store a bit eg tidying up 
the store room, filling up shelves and making room 
for all the new merchandise coming in (as it has) in 
January/February. 

We now have in stock peat-reduced Humax, 
peatfree Melcourt composts, farmyard manure and 
ericaceous composts. POTATOES. ONIONS AND 
GARLIC are all still in store. Something for 
everyone. Of course we also have our usual range of 
chemicals, feeds, pesticides etc for you to buy. I 
have had to top up our range of vegetable seeds as 
they are going like hot é..seeds! 

If you haven't already, you can renew your 
membership in-store and the volunteers will help 
take your money for that as well as for buying our 
products. 

Looking forward to serving you on any Tuesday, 
Thursday or Saturday, usual times, 10-12.30. 

David Baughen  (Trading store manager)  

FLASH 
SALE 

All Pre-Packed  
Flower Bulbs 
£2 per pk  
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demagnetising ships  

After a gap of two years we at 
last had the opportunity for an 
interesting and social afternoon 
with our gardening friends. Ann 
has restarted the monthly talks 
and she really didn't know how 
many members would attend. In 
the event over 20 members 
turned up and it was lovely to 
see them all again. The meeting 
was at Holy Trinity Church as usual, but in the large 
hall. Chairs were well spaced and we all felt 'socially 
distanced1. Maz Morgan has given talks before, you 
may remember her talk on being one of the 'Ten pound 
Poms. This talk covered her return to the UK, and was 
as amusing as ever. She covered her time in the Wrens, 
her involvement with degaussing - demagnetising ships 
to avoid vulnerability to mines - and how she met her 
husband. After her talk tea or coffee were served and 
many people said how nice it felt to be back to (sort 
of) normal. 

'gardens in the sky'  
Well, you wouldn't 
have been in the 
garden on our March 
Club Afternoon - it 
was the most horrible 
heavy drizzle just 
before 2p.m. as 
members arrived for a 
talk by one of our 
favourite speakers, 
David Williams. It 

was actually a very good turnout for his talk on 
London's Green Spaces and I think everyone was 
impressed by the slides of parks, squares, roof 
gardens, disused cemeteries and the many other oases 
in our capital city. It was realised over 300 years ago 
that open spaces were beneficial to the health of the 
population, most living in crowded unsanitary 
conditions. Philanthropists like Octavia Hill and 
Angela Burdett-Coutts were instrumental in stopping 
overdevelopment. I doubt they could possibly have 
imagined the 'gardens in the sky' that London now 
boasts, offering a cup of coffee with the most 
amazing views, but I think they would have 
approved. 

Club meeting reports by page 2 reporter Pat Hill 

òthe allotmentó  
Hi. Iôm Philip and like you I have a garden (what a 
surprise). My garden gives me a great deal of pleasure 
and I hope itôs the same for you - your garden for you 
not mine for you. Donôt want any confusion there! 

And some of you, where the garden is not enough 
pleasure, you have an allotment. I also have an 
allotment which I would define as a plot of land 
independent of oneôs home and garden which is used 
for a variety of horticultural purposes.  My allotment 
fits this definition because I grow flowers, fruit and 
vegetables on the land and it is independent of my 
home in Rayleigh nestling as it does on the 
southernmost border of the French region known as 
Normandy. 

You are probably asking yourself why has he got an 
allotment there. I ask myself the same question when 
it takes me anything from 12 to 14 hours to drive to it! 
In reality it is what the French call a potager or kitchen 
garden attached to a small stone cottage that has been 
a bolt hole for me and my wife for over 25 years. I 
affectionately refer to the property as ñmy allotmentò 
but as Iôm sure you can imagine itôs slightly more than 
a conventional allotment no matter how grand a shed 
one might have on it. 

My wife and I purchased ñthe allotmentò back in 1996 
after spending many enjoyable family holidays in 
France and falling in love with the country and the 
lifestyle. The allotment has since become the source of 
much enjoyment and occasionally ï only occasionally 
ï a bit of a headache. But above all it has provided us 
with lots of happy times and some experiences that 
could only have happened in rural France. Like the 
time, on one of our early visits, when my wife and I 
were woken early on a Sunday morning by loud 
voices and the sound of dogs barking. On looking out 
of the window, I observed a couple of cars on our 
drive surrounded by four burly men and a bunch of 
dogs. Each man carried a rifle and frankly looked 
pretty mean! This was La Chasse or The Hunt; a 
regular Sunday morning countryside pastime during 
the hunting season as I came to learn. Thinking I 
should do the neighbourly thing and promote the 
entente cordiale between our two nations, I bravely 
poked my head out of the window and shouted a 
cheery bon jour. This set the dogs barking louder but 
on the plus side got me a reciprocal greeting. Not 
wanting to push my luck by asking how long they 
intended to leave their cars parked in my drive, 
knowing this was likely to be misunderstood 
particularly with my sketchy French language skills 
and I could get a shot across my bows for my troubles, 
I swiftly withdrew my head back inside. Coward! 

As time has passed, we have got used to La Chasse 
visiting and it is part of life on the allotment. 
However, the one thing that still surprises me to this 
day about our hunters is that they always seem to 
return empty handed! I guess they must do it for the 
fresh air and banter.                Au revoir.   Philip Jones 

CLUB MEETINGS report  by 

PAT HILL 
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Editors: Janet  & Colin Andrews,  339 Eastwood Road, Rayleigh, Essex, SS6 7LH   email: peskypixie@supanet.com.      Phone: 07 572 360 795 

They are back! The first Friday of every month. (Covid permitting). 

At long last we have been able to re-start our programme of social afternoon sessions.  We kicked off 
with the first one this year on Friday 4th February where Maz Morgan entertained us with stories from her 
time as a Trainee Wren.  Reader, did you come to that meeting? Could you be that person standing up 
there talking to a very friendly small group (maybe) of like-minded people about anything that may pique 
their interest?? If your answer is óYesô then why not get in touch with me and letôs talk about you doing a 
session for us at some point.   

The April meeting falls on April Foolsô Day, Friday 1st April.  Our speaker for this 
session is Jacqueline Aviolet who has visited us before quite a few years ago. Jacqueline 
runs a nursery and is very knowledgeable about all types of flowers/shrubs/plants and some 
veggies.  Her interest stretches way beyond growing and selling them as she has studied the 
connections between people and plants and she is going to be sharing some of that 
óknowledgeô with us. I am told that she will also be bringing some plants to sell at 
óreasonable pricesô from her nursery. 

Friday 6th May sees Ian Davidson visiting us to give us The Happy Talk and after 
the last two years I can definitely say we could all do with some happy talk now, thanks 
very much. I have seen Ian speak at other events and he is very engaging and amusing. 

Friday 3rd June we are listening to our own Geoff Blower. All 
during the lockdowns Geoff has been very busy in his garden and he 
will be sharing some of his experiences with us with his A Year in 
My Garden talks. He says he will be happy to take questions as well, 
thatôs if he ócan remember what happened and whenô.  

Friday 3rd July we have Brian Carline and he will be 
talking about his passions ï Pelargoniums. This will include the 
how-do-I-do-this demonstrations. 

On Friday 3rd August we have Bob Delderfield with his talk ï Where is 
Daws Heath? Bob is a retired teacher and has been giving talks on local 
history, archaeology and wildlife for many years. 

I am currently working on the rest of the Afternoon Sessions calendar and if you have any ideas 
for people to come and speak to us please get in touch with me so I can consider them or donôt 
forget, as I mentioned above, maybe YOU have something that will keep us entertained for an 

hour?? Keep an eye on our website for up-dates.  We do our best to keep you informed even when we 
canôt see you face-to-face.                                                                                                     Ann Baughen 

EVERYBODY WELCOME  - MEMBERS Ã1.50  - VISITORS Ã2.50 

Members have been 
sending in articles and 
photos of things that 
have given them joy 
and good memories 
over lock down. This 
one from Pat. 
 

My mimosa tree 
blooms anytime 
between 
Christmas and 
the beginning of 
April, 
presumably 
dependent on 
the weather the 
previous year, 
but when it does 
it is beautiful 
and the scent on a sunny day is overpowering. 

Volunteers Required to  

Deliver Newsletters 
Do you have a few hours to spare occasionally and like 
walking? As vacancies exist to deliver the Society's 
Newsletters a few times a year, in the following areas: 

1. Daws Heath Road Area (split into 3 rounds 
with Richmond Drive as separate). 

2. Hockley end of Hockley Road and roads off. 

3. Hilltop Close and surrounding 
area. 

If you think you could help us with 
any of these, please ring Janet on 07 
572 360 795 for more information.  
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Nameéééééééééééééééééééé.. 

Addressééééééééééééééééééé. 

ééé..ééééééééééééééééééé... 

Post Codeééééééééé 

Telephone numberéééééééééééééé.. 

MEMBERSHIP FEE Ã5.00  

Per household per annum. 

Send this form with a cheque made payable to ñRayleigh 
Horticultural Societyò  

To: The membership secretary, 

Rayleigh Horticultural Society, 

IMPORTANT
Rayleigh Horticultural Society works hard to keep your 
personal data secure. As a membership organisation we do 
not and will not share your data with any other organisation or 

individual who is not a member of our Committee.  

PLEASE SIGN HERE to agree to the society 
contacting you, i.e. sending newsletters etc. 

 

 

Signedééééééééééééééééééééééé 

MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL  

POSTAL FORM for 2022 

Memberships may also be renewed at the store or club meetings 

ôbuilding of their nestsõ 
Is it just me or does this winter seemed to have dragged 
on and on. The frail sun setting in the middle of the 
afternoon and even the brightest of winter days being 
replaced by a dark, cold, hostile environment when 
even the bravest of souls is reluctant to venture out. 

Two years ago at the end of a sunny March I finally and 
happily stopped working, with the intention of settling 
down into full retirement. As with most people, it was 
something that I had looked forward to and planned for 
all my working life. Then yes, suddenly, we were 
plunged into our first lockdown due to the Covid 
outbreak. Not something I or anyone else had quite 
expected, but there we were trapped inside our homes 
and only allowed to escape for a brief walk into our local 
environment to see other humans once a day. So, like 
the rest of the world, I spent most of that time catching 
up with the decorating that had been neglected all my 
working life. During this year I measured time by how 
many walls I had managed to paint and how many rooms I 
had finally cleared out and wallpapered. 

The time flew by and before I knew it we were allowed 
to, once again, venture out and mix with family and 
friends, (of course very cautiously and in groups of no 
more then 6). The summer had arrived and what a 
summer it was! Long hot sultry days, sitting outside in 
the evenings, soaking up the last of the suns rays and 
escaping into all those books I had saved up to read 
when I had the time. Days with plenty of time to potter 
around and develop our plot into something that 
resembled a garden. 

And so for the next year that's what I did. Immersed 
myself into my garden and the challenges that all 
gardeners are fully aware of. The next lockdowns came 
and went mostly unnoticed and unmeasured by time. I 
counted the days by how long it took from the time I 
planted my daffodil bulbs until the glorious yellow 
flowers appeared. How long it took from emptying my 
first seed packet into trays of compost and the tiny shots 
emerging, filling me with far too much excitement to 
explain. With the onset of Autumn my garden finally 
surrendered to the colder weather, finished flowering and 
died back to sleep for the remaining months of 2021. 
Even that time passed quickly, with the knowledge that 
Christmas was on its way, and the counting down of the 
days until Santa finally came, ensuring that all gifts and 
food were ready for our family gathering. 

So January 2022 came and went. What is this year going to 
bring. After the last two years one can only hope for peace 
and good health. Filled with anticipation, I await for the 
first show of crocus and snowdrops, for my seed trays to 
burst into life, my early clematis to bloom and fill the 
garden with its beautiful heady springlike scent. It 
seems a long time coming (we 
seem to be about 2 weeks 
behind this year according to my 
gardening diary) but at last there 
are signs that things are 
happening in the garden. The 
hellebores stand tall and hang 
their heads with their multi 
coloured flowers on display as 
if somehow shy to reveal their 
beauty. The rose bushes are 
waking up from their long 
winter sleep. The birds are 
singing to announce the arrival 
of the longer days and busy building of their nests ready 
to lay their eggs. It feels good! And even now, on the 
wettest of days, one can feel that the rain is for us and 
will help the dawn of this years spring return to the 
garden.                                                           Lynda Jane 

 

    ALAN  

GREGORY 
 

It is with a very heavy heart that I announce the death of 
Alan Gregory, one of Rayleigh Horticultural Society's 
long-term volunteers. He died on 14th January 2022 after 
contracting Covid around Christmas time. 

He thoroughly enjoyed his shifts working at The Shed 
(RHS Shop) as he called it on Tuesday mornings and the 
other crew members became his firm friends. Alan loved 
flowers, wildlife and walking through Hyde Hall with his 
family. He also supported the monthly meetings and won 
many prizes for his photography and other craft exhibits at 
the Flower shows. 

I would personally like to say a big 'Thank You' to Ann 
and David Baughen for all the support they have shown 
me over these past months. It goes without saying that Alan 
will be greatly missed. 

Thank you.                                                   Lesley Gregory. 


